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SCHOOLS FORUM
Tuesday 12th May 2015
Behaviour and Attendance Partnerships
	Lead Officer
	Richard Morgan

	Contact details
	Richard_morgan@bathnes.gov.uk  0125 395220

	Forum asked to decide / steer / be informed
	Decision on whether to carry forward over and underspends from 2014/15 to each panel

	Time Needed
	15 minutes


Introduction
Funding for Behaviour and Attendance Panels was first delegated to schools in April 2012.  Academies receive their funding directly and decide whether to pool funds to the panels (See Appendix 1).  For non-academies primary funding has been de-delegated to panels for 2014/15, whilst secondary schools have retained the resource.
This report sets out the funding position for 2014/15 at close down of accounts for each panel on 31st March 2015; the allocations and panel arrangements for 2014/15 
Recommendation
1) To note the reports for 2014/15 for each of the six panels (appendices 2 to 6) and decide whether to carry forward or write off the following
Close Down for 2013/14
	Panel
	Final Position
	% of Panel funds

	Bath Primary
	£7,602
	2.9%

	MSN/Radstock Primary
	£9436
	6.1%

	Keynsham Chew Primary
	£25,776
	22.9%

	Bath Secondary
	£15,524*
	9.65%

	MSN/Radstock Secondary
	£10,969
	11%

	Keynsham Chew Secondary
	£1,487 over spend
	1.74% over spend


Bath Secondary panel do not pool resources and balance is remaining balance from prior years
2) To note the allocation of resources to each panel for 2015/16 (Appendix 1)

3) To formally agree to a principle of carry forwards to the panels within set limits.

Report:
The panel fund holders have each submitted their year end reports ( appendices) with requests to carry forward unspent balances.

The allocations to each panel for 2015-16 are shown in appendix 1.
The forum received a request at the March forum from the Keynsham & Chew Valley Primary panel to carry forward a large balance due to particular circumstances. As part of that discussion it was suggested that the panels should have the same carry forward processes as schools and a suggestion that using the excessive balances protocol could be a good methodology of creating an understanding amongst the panels as to when permission will need to be sought to carry forwards balances.

The suggestion to the forum is

Where balances (carry forwards) are within 8% of the panels annual funding available then automatic carry forward will occur.

Where balances are greater than 8% of panels available funding then the panel will need to specifically ask the forum to carry the funds (in excess of 8%) forward.

Where overspends exist the panel will automatically carry forward this balance.

Where a panel feels it cannot accommodate a large overspend in one year from its budget in the following year, it would need to make a case to the forum to have the overspend written off by the forum.

Forum is asked to agree this methodology 
Please see attached a summary report together with appendices: -
Appendix 1: Summary of funding for 2015/16
Appendix 2: Bath Primary Partnership
Appendix 3: Keynsham & Chew Valley Primary Behaviour and Attendance Panel
Appendix 4: Norton Radstock Primary Behaviour and Attendance Panel
Appendix 5: Keynsham & Chew Valley Secondary Behaviour and Attendance Panel
Appendix 6: Norton Radstock Secondary Behaviour and Attendance Panel
Appendix 7: Bath Secondary Behaviour and Attendance Panel
Funding for 2015/16 Year







Appendix 1
The allocations to each panel for 2015/16 financial year are:

	Panel name
	Funded by De-delegated allocations
	Panel to invoice Academies/Schools
	Total available

	Keynsham and Chew Valley Primary Panel
	104,350
	8,284
	112,634

	Bath Primary Panel
	266,103
	0
	266,103

	Norton Radstock Primary Panel
	116,229
	39,344
	155,573

	Bath Secondary Panel
	0
	160,894
	160,894

	Keynsham and Chew Valley Secondary Panel
	0
	83,530
	83,530

	Norton Radstock Secondary Panel
	0
	99,396
	99,396

	Total
	486,682
	391,448
	878,130


Appendix 2
	 BATH PRIMARY PARTNERSHIP 


	 [FINANCE REPORT 2014-2015] 

	Every child and young person in our locality should be provided with all the support needed to have a happy and positive educational experience so that they can grow in to successful and contributing adults. 


Objectives of Bath Primary Partnership: 
 To work together to provide support and early intervention for learners who need to improve their behaviour and attendance in their school setting 

 To ensure the continuous education of learners who are at risk of exclusion, or who have been excluded so that they can access appropriate to learning opportunities 

 To work together to develop Personalised alternative educational opportunities in a variety of alternative settings for learners with behaviour, emotional or social difficulties who are disaffected or experience attendance difficulties 

 To review existing provision, share good practice and explore new opportunities to improve learning outcomes for all vulnerable learners in the local area 

Outcomes of the Bath Primary Partnership: 
 Improved educational engagement of those learners with behaviour, emotional or social difficulties e.g. high levels of attendance at school, improved participation in school activities, academic, social and good standards of attainment within realistically high expectations. 

 The service is developed to respond to the changing needs of schools and settings in meeting the needs of learners with behaviour, emotional or social difficulties 

 Increased capacity of schools and settings to meet the needs of learners with behaviour, emotional or social difficulties, within their own delegated resources. 

 Pupils with behaviour, emotional or social difficulties are viewed holistically alongside other partners and agencies in order, where possible, to meet all their needs through a joint approach. 

 Maintain Permanent exclusions to less than 10 per year 

 Improve advice, training and support for schools considering the use of exclusion 

 Continue to explore alternatives to fixed term exclusion and share good practice within the partnership. Reduce Fixed Term exclusion by 25%. 

Resources of the Partnerships
Total Funding for 2014-2015:

 £261, 850
Carry Forward from 2013-2014: 

£14, 116
Total Allocation: 



£275, 966
Total Expenditure: 



£268, 364
including
Total Commitments 


£113, 186
At 31st March 

2015 reflecting 3rd Contract Payment which will be paid following a successful 2nd monitoring period (May 2015) (£58, 334)
Transition Package from Y2-Y3/Y6-Y7 totalling
(£20, 000) (June 2015)
LA Commissioning Charges (£2,500)
CPD – Talk Boost & Thrive (£6,200)
Thrive Licences (£8,000)
Commission of 3 Playbuds groups (£15, 555)
Aspire Academy in relation to 2 pupils (£2,598)
Balance at 31st March 2015 £7, 602
Proposed carry forward
to 2015-2016 


£7, 602
Resources have benefited (till 31st March 2015) 155 pupils (increase of 44 pupils compared with 2013-2014); only 1 school did not refer to the partnership during 2014-2015) within the Bath Primary Partnership. 
St Martin’s Garden Primary School is fund holder for the resources of the partnership. The steering group meets prior to every panel to discuss operational matters, finance is a regular agenda item and appendix 1 and 2 are shared with the steering group at every meeting. (Refer to individual panel minutes). 

Administration of the Resources. 
Contract monitoring occurs as set out in the Specification, once these have successfully occurred funding is released to Brighter Futures for the next period. 

(Monitoring documentation is referenced in individual panel minutes and held by contract lead: Keith Ford) 

The contract and finances impact on Keith Ford and School Business Manager for St Martin’s Garden Primary School for 1 day per term, panel continues to fund. Chairing of the panel by Dave Goucher also has an impact on St. Michael’s Junior School, panel continues to fund 1 day every other term. 

Impact Evaluation Report. 
During 2014, the Bath Primary Partnership and Brighter Futures jointly commissioned Bath Spa to complete an Independent Impact Evaluation Report.
The full report is available from the panel, however below is the Executive Summary (May 2014): Executive Summary 
‘It has been the best experience we have had working with an outside agency working with children with behavioural needs‘ 

‘The quality of input from BF staff has been excellent with positive results for the pupils concerned’ 

1. The Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ) which was used to assess strengths and difficulties experienced by a child, in particular, emotional symptoms, conduct problems, inattention, peer relationship problems and pro-social behaviour revealed a statistically significance reduction in symptoms (from 23.23 to 15.63). This impact was sustained over both time periods. 

2. In terms of the impact on the children regarding the behavioural indices, attendance improved from 86.28 % to 96.38 %, exclusions dropped to zero, behaviour incidents significantly dropped from 15.47 to 2.23 points on average. 

3. In terms of the impact on the children regarding academic attainment, reading increased from 13.17 to 17.53, writing increased from 11.57 to 15.3, and maths increased from 12.2 to 16.17 points on average. Additionally, the actual average point score of 2.62 exceeded the expected average point score of 1.61. For reading the expected average point score was 3.03 but the actual score was 4.38, for writing the expected average point score was 2.66 but the actual score was 3.66, and in maths the expected average point score was 2.72 but the actual score was 3.83. 

4. In relation to the senior staff’s perspectives (leaders of education) of their involvement with Brighter Futures according to various criteria such as ease of contact, response time to information, ability of Brighter Futures to identify needs, ability to meet needs, and staff response to support, nearly all responses considered the services of Brighter Futures to be ‘outstanding’ or ‘good’. 

5. In relation to all the staff’s perspectives of their involvement with Brighter Futures, 75 % strongly agreed that the intervention was beneficial, 90 % strongly agreed that the intervention provided high quality advice and support, 90 % felt more confident in meeting the needs of the vulnerable child/children, 62 % strongly agreed that they felt more skilled in meeting the needs of the vulnerable child/children and 58 % strongly agreed that their well-being had been increased as a result of support from Brighter Futures. 

6. The case studies reflected the wider findings and demonstrated that there had been a positive impact on children, including a reduction in behavioural incidents and hyperactivity, along with an improvement in behavioural self-regulation, engagement/attention in learning and academic attitude, academic attainment, self-esteem, confidence and well-being, social skills and other pro-social behaviours, attendance and relationships with staff and peers. There was also a positive impact on staff recorded, including increased confidence to manage behaviour, a de-escalation of incidents, an adaptation of teaching and learning strategies to suit child, and improved well-being. 

7. The two key features that the staff considered Brighter Futures did well were the support provided and the interventions 













Appendix 3

End of Year Report April 2014 – March 2015 

Keynham & Chew Valley Areas Behaviour and Attendance Panel - Report – 1st April 2014 to 31st March 2015  

Budget delegated 
= £103,135

Budget spent 

= £77,359

Budget left 

= £25,776

The underspend has happened due to the time it has taken to finalise the staff employment arrangements to minimise the risk to the schools for any potential redundancy costs. While this was being finalised the staff worked reduced hours on supply contracts.

At the end of the year this sum of money remains in place and is currently £25,776. It is the intention of the steering group that this funding is carried forward to 2015/16 to use towards interventions and working closely with Fosse way School. Direct staff now have contracts in place and a draft budget has been calculated taking this carry forward funding into account.

The bulk of the funding has been spent on the following:

Direct Staff £56,348

Support Staff £1,166

Interventions and therapy £15,745

Non-Pay/Charges items £4,100

The ‘Panel’ has supported individual pupils, schools and families, but has also sought to put in place a number of proactive strategies to develop capacity within schools in the area. The number of pupils that the panel has supported since September is detailed in the table below:

	Details of interventions

	Behaviour Support; Assessment, support to school, direct work, consultancy, transition 
	Total 48 

	PSA
	Total 28  

(10 also received a Behaviour Support intervention and 6 received a Behaviour Support intervention and a therapeutic intervention during the reporting period)



	Pre-paid Play Therapy from Brighter Futures
	Total 5  

(3 received Behaviour Support assessment or direct work.1 received PSA and a Behaviour Support  intervention)



	Therapeutic interventions from Brighter Futures 
	Total 14 

(3 also received a Behaviour Support intervention and 2 received PSA and a Behaviour Support  intervention)



	Total number referred to PPP
	Total interventions 95

Total CYP supported 63



	Comments:

Some of the interventions spanned 2 report cycles

Received more than 1 PPP intervention during the period

There was significantly reduced capacity in the Behaviour Support in comparison to the year ending March 2014 

	Breakdown of  interventions provided
	Total Number of Cases Supported
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Appendix 4

Norton Radstock Primary Behaviour and Attendance Panel - Report – 1st April 2014 to 31st March 2015  

Budget delegated 
= £126,081 + 17,568 (St John’s academy) + 6955 (carry forward) = £150604

Budget spent 

= £141,168

Budget left 

= £9436 (We have committed to spending £8000 of this on two full time TAs for 12 weeks as part of a managed move)

The Behaviour service has supported individual pupils, schools and families, but has also sought to put in place a number of proactive strategies to develop capacity within schools in the area. The number of pupils that the panel has supported since September is 45, with three new referrals for the next panel on 28th May.

The bulk of the funding has been spent on the following:

· Behaviour Support Teacher (0.6) - £32256

· Keyworkers - £23, 624

· 1:1 TA support - £17,417 (further £8000 committed for 12 weeks from term 5)

· Partnership Director (0.2) - £11,807

· Play Therapy - £10, 530

· PSA - £9560

· Counselling - £2925

At the end of the year this sum of money remains in place and is currently £9436. It is the intention of the steering group that this funding is used for funding two full time TAs to support a managed move process from high Littleton to St Nicholas for a 12 week period.
We have felt the most supportive way to spend the money this year has been on TA support. Many of our cases have been pupils who were at serious risk of PEX so the funding of extra staff was the most appropriate way of ensuring this didn’t happen. We haven’t had any PEX’d pupils in the NR network so the impact has been positive. Schools have been able to implement the strategies recommended by the team as a result of having the 1:1 support, where in the past they haven’t been able.
Appendix 5
Keynsham and Chew Valley Secondary Panel
Report 1 April 2014 to 31 March 2015

Budget delegated 
= £85,338
Budget spent 

= £86,825
Budget left 

= £-1,487
Our panel has opted to split a portion of the budget allocated in order to allow us to pay for internal systems and behaviour support workers. The allocation for this year was £66, 856. 

Each school uses the allocation in a different way to fund a role to support young people with early interventions. For example, Wellsway use their money to add hours to non-teaching Learning Mentor staff to support their Heads of House; Chew Valley employ a Pastoral support worker whose caseload comprises those students who need additional support  and early intervention in order to remove blocks to learning – whether this is from social or emotional issues, behaviour or attendance. She works 1:1 with students, runs groups during lessons and at lunchtimes.  

The remaining funds (£18, 482) sit within the Panel and are used to support young people at risk of PEX, with poor attendance or needing high level support. 11 new students have accessed the Panel this school year with 20 cases in total being reported on or reviewed, currently 13 are still open; 4 of these cases were from KS3. 4 students have intervention with Aspire Academy, 3 students have been working with Aspire and Bath College on the Step Up/Step Out provision, 1 student attends Norton Radstock College, 1 managed move has been tried this year between schools in the Panel but was not successful, 2 have had significant attendance issues as the main difficulty, 1 student has been referred from inadequate Elective Home Education, 1 student has been supported to access education through Include, after her placement at Step Up and Step Out had failed, and 1 student has a very bespoke package through the Riverside project. 

1 student who applied on Fair Access to another school was rejected; a long process of adjudication has been undertaken to establish which the best school is for him and in the interim period, the Panel funded his support and monitored his progress in alternative provision. 

£19,969.21 was spent on individual student placements in total. 

Managed Moves are proving a little difficult because of the proximity of friendship groups within the Panel area and the transport of students to Chew Valley. Year 10 is also a very full year group in several schools. 

The Panel are now hoping to support early intervention for Y8 and Y9 students in single sex groups. The project aims to realign students’ focus with gym work coupled with solution focussed therapy ideas for the boys and group work for the girls. This work will be commissioned by the Panel from Wellsway.  This will cost approximately £2500. 

The Panel has already had a request for funding for a transition student from Y6 into Y7, this is approximately £600. 

Appendix 6
NORTON RADSTOCK BEHAVIOUR AND ATTENDANCE FUND: SUMMARY ACCOUNT

April  2014 to March 2015

Allocated:
£98,798

Expenditure:

Fair access cases

The funding received refunds costs incurred by the Academies for all fair access students that are currently on their roll but not in attendance at the Academy.

Family and Inclusion Worker

This is a year round post, working across the three Academies. Cases are allocated by the Behaviour and Attendance Panel. Costs  for the Family Inclusion worker incurred from March 2014 to September 2014 were not included in the last Behaviour Panel Funding as they had not been invoiced at that point.

Family and inclusion worker (March 14 to March 15)

£33,087

Fair access cases (costs refunded to Schools)
Norton Hill
 £1,440







Writhlington
 £4,432

Since the Academies’ new financial year does not begin until September, instead of refunding Academies then charging for April to September, the remaining fund of £59,839 will be allocated as below.

April 2015 to August 2015

Remaining:
£59,839

Fair access cases (contribution based on estimates)
Norton Hill
£10,950








Somervale
 £8,000








Writhlington
 £2,920

Further  spend over and above this amount will be required for other inclusion cases, tuition fees alone since September has totalled £27,000. Additional external support, and costs of in-house support are still to be incurred.

Appendix 7
Bath Secondary Panel Funding Report – 1st April 2014 to 31st March 2015  

Budget delegated 
= £16,937.05

Budget spent 

= £  1,413.00

Budget left 

= £15,524.05

The ‘Panel’ has supported individual pupils, schools and families, but has also sought to put in place a number of proactive strategies to develop capacity within schools in the area. The number of pupils that the panel has supported since September is 2

The entire spend to date has been on Alternative Provision at the Aspire Academy for one student and at City of Bath College for the other.  The student at Aspire Academy was for Term 5 and 6 of 2013-2014 and the City of Bath student was for Term 2 20 14-2015. 

At the end of the year this sum of money remains in place and is currently £15, 524.05. It is the intention of the Bath Area Panel that this money is carried forward to next year to support students not funded elsewhere.
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